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Eosinophilic esophagitis is a chronic inflammatory esoph-
ageal disease first reported by Landres et al. in 1978, and its 
characteristic clinical outcome was described later by Att-
wood et al.1,2 Several clinical symptoms arise from esophageal 
luminal stenosis caused by inflammation and edema, limited 
luminal expansion caused by remodeling, and stenosis caused 
by contraction and twitching of the esophageal muscle. The 
main mechanism known hitherto is chronic Th2 response to 
food antigens.3

Despite the fact that eosinophilic esophagitis can occur in 
different regions worldwide, its prevalence is relatively higher 
in the United States, Western Europe, and Australia than in 
East Asia.4 Data on the prevalence of a disease can differ re-
markably depending on the study population, definition used, 
and study method (i.e., prospective vs. retrospective). The 
majority of previous studies have been single-center studies; 
however, few population-based studies, including those that 
utilized national data, have been reported thus far.5 A previous 
population-based study on a general population reported the 

prevalence of eosinophilic esophagitis as 0.5–1 patient per 1,000 
individuals, similar to the prevalence of inflammatory bowel 
diseases, including Crohn’s disease and ulcerative colitis.6,7 
However, another population-based study from Sweden has 
reported a high prevalence of 4 patients per 1,000 individu-
als, which is likely because a patient from an asymptomatic 
group was thought to have eosinophilic esophagitis if ≥1 
eosinophilic infiltrations were observed under a high-mag-
nification view.8 Aside from population-based studies, others 
have reported the prevalence of eosinophilic esophagitis in 
groups of patients who underwent endoscopic examination.4 
Nonetheless, different indications for endoscopic examination 
in different studies resulted in varying prevalence values. In a 
prospective study, 6.5% of patients who underwent esophageal 
biopsy through endoscopy were diagnosed with eosinophilic 
esophagitis. However, the group of patients who underwent 
endoscopic examination owing to dysphagia showed a higher 
prevalence of 12%–22%.9-11 In addition, 1%–8% of patients 
with heartburn symptoms and 6% of patients with non-cardi-
ac chest pain were diagnosed with eosinophilic esophagitis.12-14

The incidence rate of eosinophilic esophagitis is reported to 
be 6–13 cases per 100,000 individuals. Previous studies have 
demonstrated a continuous increase in the incidence rate of 
eosinophilic esophagitis, especially those from the Western 
hemisphere; one report showed an increase from 9 cases per 
100,000 individuals to 12.8 per 100,000 individuals over 3 
years, and another report demonstrated an increase of 9.1 cas-
es per 100,000 individuals over 5 years.4 A few hypotheses are 
suggested for the increase in the incidence rate of eosinophilic 
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esophagitis. One is that the increased incidence rate is caused 
by an increased awareness of the disease. Clinicians perform-
ing endoscopic examinations have started to pay greater atten-
tion to eosinophilic esophagitis and perform active biopsies; 
consequently, the disease has been diagnosed more frequently. 
Direct evidence to support this hypothesis is the correlation 
between an increased frequency of endoscopic examination 
and an increased incidence rate of eosinophilic esophagitis.15 
However, another study has shown that the incidence rate of 
eosinophilic esophagitis has increased by about 7-fold, while 
the frequency of active biopsies performed has increased by 
only 2–3-fold, suggesting that an increased awareness of the 
disease is not the only reason for an increased incidence rate.16 
Another hypothesis is that the frequent use of proton-pump 
inhibitors (PPIs) for the treatment of other diseases that may 
exhibit esophageal eosinophilia under biopsy reduces the inci-
dence rate of gastroesophageal reflux disease (GERD), which 
can consequently reduce that of esophageal eosinophilia. 
Therefore, the increase in the incidence rate of eosinophilic 
esophagitis may be offset by this reduced incidence rate of 
GERD; overall, therefore, the increase in the incidence rate of 
esophageal eosinophilia observed under esophageal biopsy 
may not be significant.17

A study in this issue of Clinical Endoscopy assessed the 
prevalence of eosinophilic esophagitis in a group of patients 
with upper gastrointestinal symptoms from a region in Upper 
Egypt.18 The subjects who were treated with PPIs for 2 months 
but did not exhibit improvement in their upper gastrointesti-
nal symptoms underwent endoscopic examination. Multiple 
biopsy samples were collected from 3 different regions (5 cm, 
10 cm, and 15 cm superior from the gastroesophageal junc-
tion); the patients were considered to have eosinophilic esoph-
agitis if they exhibited ≥15 eosinophils/high-powered field at 
any part of the esophagus. Only 4 patients who underwent 
endoscopic examination were diagnosed with eosinophilic 
esophagitis (prevalence rate, 1.87%). In addition, 3 out of these 
4 patients (75%) diagnosed with eosinophilic esophagitis ex-
hibited symptoms of dysphagia.

The prevalence values reported in this study accurately 
reflect the low prevalence of eosinophilic esophagitis in the 
Middle East or Asia as reported previously.4 Nevertheless, 
considering that the prevalence was obtained in a group of 
patients who underwent endoscopic examination owing to 
upper gastrointestinal symptoms, the prevalence value report-
ed appears to be noticeably lower than in other typical reports. 
This may be because the patient group was composed of those 
who did not respond to PPI treatment. Clinically, eosinophilic 
esophagitis and PPI-responsive esophageal eosinophilia are 
not easily distinguishable, and it is still unclear whether the 
latter is a subtype of eosinophilic esophagitis or an outcome 

of GERD.19 The results from a meta-analysis demonstrate that 
1/3 of histologically suspected eosinophilic esophagitis cases 
showed clinical and histological improvement after PPI treat-
ment.20 Recent opinions suggest that PPI-responsive esopha-
geal eosinophilia is closer to a subtype of eosinophilic esoph-
agitis than an outcome of GERD; therefore, the clinical and 
histological responses to PPI treatment should not be used as 
exclusion criteria for the diagnosis of eosinophilic esophagi-
tis.21 Important evidence for this argument is that GERD can 
induce or aggravate eosinophilic esophagitis. Furthermore, 
PPI treatment itself may exhibit direct or indirect effects on 
allergic or immune pathways and suppress antigen expression 
in the esophageal lumen by improving epidermal defense of 
the esophageal mucous membrane.22 Consequently, PPI treat-
ment can improve esophageal eosinophilia. For these reasons, 
the PPI-REE Task Force of the European Society of Eosino-
philic Esophagitis suggests that the clinical guideline needs to 
be modified, and PPI treatment should be used for treatment 
rather than diagnostic purposes.23 In other words, this study 
by Fouad in Clinical Endoscopy may have included some pa-
tients who clearly had eosinophilic esophagitis, but were later 
excluded since they exhibited symptom improvement after 
PPI treatment.18 This ongoing debate on the definition of the 
subject group highlights the need for caution when analyzing 
the data regarding the prevalence of eosinophilic esophagitis. 
By performing endoscopic examination in all patients before 
and after PPI treatment, a more accurate assessment of the 
prevalence and characteristics of patients with eosinophilic 
esophagitis who respond to PPI treatment can be performed.

In conclusion, the prevalence of eosinophilic esophagitis 
in the patient group with upper gastrointestinal symptoms 
selected from the population of a small region in Egypt—
a country in the Middle East—was extremely low at 1.87%. 
However, since patients who exhibited improvement after PPI 
treatment were excluded, those with PPI-responsive esoph-
ageal eosinophilia may have also been excluded from this 
study. Therefore, this may cause differences in the reported 
prevalence of eosinophilic esophagitis.
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